
December 22, 2024

In-Service Training-Sheriffs
Dear Reader:

The following document was created from the CTAS website (ctas.tennessee.edu). This website is
maintained by CTAS staff and seeks to represent the most current information regarding issues relative to
Tennessee county government.

We hope this information will be useful to you; reference to it will assist you with many of the questions
that will arise in your tenure with county government. However, the Tennessee Code Annotated and other
relevant laws or regulations should always be consulted before any action is taken based upon the
contents of this document.

Please feel free to contact us if you have questions or comments regarding this information or any other
CTAS website material.

Sincerely,

The University of Tennessee
County Technical Assistance Service
226 Anne Dallas Dudley Boulevard, Suite 400
Nashville, Tennessee 37219
615.532.3555 phone
615.532.3699 fax
www.ctas.tennessee.edu
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In-Service Training-Sheriffs
Reference Number: CTAS-42
Every person who is elected or appointed to the office of sheriff after May 30, 1997 is annually required
during the term of office to complete a 40-hour in-service training course appropriate for the rank and
responsibilities of a sheriff. All such training must be approved by the POST Commission. Any sheriff who
does not fulfill the obligations of this annual in-service training shall lose the power of arrest. T.C.A. §
8-8-102(c).

All sheriffs must complete annual in-service training as set forth in T.C.A. § 38-8-111. Sheriffs successfully
completing annual in-service training receive a cash salary supplement in the same manner and under the
same conditions as police officers except that the POST Commission makes the funds for sheriff’s salary
supplements available to the appropriate counties for payment to sheriffs. In performing its duties, the
commission recognizes that the sheriff is an elected official without any employing agency. The
commission must issue to any sheriff successfully completing recruit training, or possessing its
equivalency and completing continuing annual in-service training, a sheriff's certificate of compliance in
the manner in which it issues police officers' certificates of compliance. A sheriff already holding any
certificate of compliance from the commission may request the commission to recognize the sheriff's
certification. A sheriff receiving a certificate of compliance has a continuing duty to meet all requirements
as set forth in T.C.A. §§ 38-8-111 and 8-8-102. In the event a person holding a police officer's certificate
of compliance assumes the office of sheriff, the commission must substitute a sheriff's certificate of
compliance for the police officer certificate. T.C.A. § 38-8-111(f). See also Rules of the Tennessee Peace
Officer Standards and Training Commission, Rule 1110-2-.03 (2).

The failure of a sheriff to successfully complete the in-service training requirement will result in the
sheriff's loss of eligibility for the pay supplement set forth in T.C.A. § 38-8-111. The failure of a sheriff to
successfully complete another in-service training session within one year will result in loss of certification.
T.C.A. § 38-8-107(b).

Newly Elected Sheriffs’ School
Reference Number: CTAS-1217
Every person who is elected to the office of sheriff after August 1, 2006, in a regular August general
election for a four year term, and is a first term sheriff, regardless of their previous law enforcement
experience, must successfully complete the newly elected sheriffs’ school prior to the 1st day of
September immediately following their election. Thereafter, the sheriff must successfully complete 40
hours of annual in-service training appropriate for the rank and responsibilities of a sheriff. The newly
elected sheriffs’ school is taught at the Tennessee Law Enforcement Training Academy during August, only
in the years elections for sheriffs are held. Any cost associated with attending the newly elected sheriffs’
school is paid by the county. Any sheriff who does not fulfill the obligations of this training course loses
the power of arrest. T.C.A. § 8-8-102(c).
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